
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 9 JUNE 2009

CROS.68/09
ESTABLISHING A TRANSFORMATION PROGRAMME FOR CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL
(a)  Transformation Programme Timetable

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) submitted report CE.10/09 outlining the proposed timetable for the City Council's Transformation Programme.  The Council's forecast budget deficit and the Council's 2009/10 Budget Resolution had identified the need for the Council to significantly reduce its operating costs with recurring revenue savings of £1 million required to be delivered by 2010/11.  The economic downturn would also place further pressure on the Council's budgets both in terms of the need to support citizens and businesses and the expectation from Central Government for even greater efficiency from the Public Sector.  Broadly speaking the programme comprised the following elements:

· Establishing clear and unambiguous priorities for the Council;

· Establishment of a new smaller management team shaped by priorities;

· Implementation of early decisions about activities currently undertaken by the Council that could change thus delivering savings; and, 

· Support and development of Senior Members on the new Management Team to review and re-engineer the Council's activities to deliver further savings and maximise efficiencies.

Whilst existing priorities had successfully driven some key achievements in the past few years, the Council now needed to re-focus its priorities.  The Executive and Senior Management Team had reviewed the priorities and identified two priority areas based around the Environment and the Economy.  Those priorities represented a good mix of strategic and operational activities and would enable the Authority to respond to the issues which concerned local people.

The re-structure of the Authority would begin with the creation of a new Management Team led by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.  The initiative would be supported by the North West Employers Association.  

Also submitted was an Excerpt from the Minutes of the Executive of 5 May 2009 (EX.089/09) setting out their decision following consideration of the Transformation Programme and Timetable, namely:

“1.
That the work carried out to date on the new priorities of the Council be noted and the report be referred for consideration by all Overview and Scrutiny Committees (Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 28 May; Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 9 June; Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 11 June; and the outcome of those consultations be referred back to a further meeting of the Executive.

2.
The Executive approves an allocation of £75,000 from the earmarked budget provision for re-organisation in order that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive can procure external support from the North West Employers Organisation to expedite the re-structure of the Council.

3.
That the proposed timetable for review of corporate priorities, the Senior Management restructure and service provision reviews as circulated at the meeting be agreed.”

In response to a reference from this Committee (CROS.46/09) seeking clarification as to when a programme for the transformation of the authority would be included within the Forward Plan, the Executive had noted that a copy of the timetable had been circulated at the meeting on 5 May 2009 (EX.098/09 refers).

Referring to recommendation 2 of report CE.10/09, Ms Mooney added that work on the restructure of the Council had now started.   Arrangements had been made for a joint informal Scrutiny Workshop to take place on 6 July 2009 at which time she and the North West Employers’ Organisation would provide a presentation to Members.  The workshop would be followed by separate formal meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees, with views being submitted to the Executive on 9 July prior to submission of a recommendation on the management structure element of the programme to the City Council on 14 July 2009.  

Ms Mooney welcomed Members’ input on the priorities and timetable element of the programme for submission to the Executive on 16 June.  Copies of the Executive report had been circulated to all Members.

(b) Review of Priorities

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted report PPP.23/09 offering more detailed consideration of what the proposed priorities around the economy and environment may entail.

Ms Curr explained that the City had had three priorities for a number of years: Cleaner, Greener, Safer; Learning City and Carlisle Renaissance.  Although there had been a number of significant achievements, the priorities had proved to be very broad, and within the current financial constraints of the City Council, there was a need to determine a clearer focus and purpose for the organisation.

The review of the priorities was helping to inform the restructure of the organisation to enable the Council to deliver significant financial savings.  At the same time the Council must continue to improve service delivery to local communities in a way that best addressed their needs.

Appendix 1 of the report identified a number of longer term strategic objectives and outcomes, how success could be measured and key priorities that would ensure delivery.

Ms Curr explained that the Council was also mindful of the new Duty to Involve with a bigger role for local communities in influencing decisions, and therefore helping to shape the places where they lived.

The report was the first attempt to explain what the new priorities meant, but they could not contain all the detail as they would be influenced by the outcome of the consultation process.

Ms Curr added that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had considered the matter on 28 May 2009 and felt that the priorities were vague, aspirational and lacked detail.  She reiterated that the priorities would be shaped by comments by Members’ and local people and were not therefore the finished product. 

In discussion, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(i) The Economy priority included a long term strategic outcome of “a diverse economy that includes high value added jobs and opportunities for graduates”.  A Member suggested that “worker education and learning city” be added to that bullet point.

The Performance and Development Portfolio Holder commented that education was the responsibility of Cumbria County Council.  The City Council would continue to train its own staff and Members.

(ii) A Member noted that green issues were a common thread running through the suggested  priorities.  It would be helpful to have a position statement on the number of green initiatives to which the Council was committed, which could form an integral part of Carlisle Renaissance going forward.  He further suggested that consideration be given to Carlisle becoming a “Green City” which may drive investment  from both a UK and international context.

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) advised that the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee received regular updates on green initiatives.  He would take the Member’s request on board.

(iii) The process identified in report CE.10/09 was appropriate and correct, but the suggested priorities appeared to cover a multitude of issues and were far from being clear and unambiguous.  The aim was to ensure that the authority was “fit for purpose” and with appropriate priorities.  That position also had to be reconciled with the proposed reduction in staff as a result of the transformation programme.


How were the priories established?

In response Ms Mooney outlined the process undertaken in considering the existing priorities, which resulted in the recommendation for change.  Officers accepted the need for very precise and meaningful objectives.  They did, however, rely heavily on the Executive, Overview and Scrutiny, and other Members for advice on priorities for the Council.

Ms Curr added that the priorities must lend themselves to the development of good partnership working.  Clarification of the Council’s role as part of the various partnerships was important.

A Member stated that the economic aspect needed to link into Carlisle Renaissance and he was unclear as to the accountability for that.  For priorities to work, a point could be reached where the Council had to say no to devoting resources into a particular area.  He wondered whether that would actually happen.  A cultural shift was needed which could be very difficult to achieve.

RESOLVED – (1) That the comments and concerns identified by the Committee as detailed above be conveyed to the Executive and in particular:

· The Economic priority should include reference to education and learning city; and

· The Committee was concerned that the proposed priorities around the economy and environment lacked clarity; and concluded that a cultural change was needed to ensure that current actions around priorities were not perpetuated in future.

(2) That the Director of Community Services be requested to provide updates on the Council’s green initiatives to all Members.







